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Special City Commission Work Session                                                  Mayor Kelly presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 4:00 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:  Bob Kelly, Joe McKenney, Rick Tryon, Susan Wolff 

and Eric Hinebauch. 

 

STAFF PRESENT:  Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; Interim City Attorney David Dennis; 

Finance Director Melissa Kinzler, Deputy Finance Director Kirsten Myre, Grant Administrator Tom 

Hazen, and ARPA Project Manager Sylvia Tarman; Fire Community Risk Reduction Manager Katie 

Brewer; and Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

KC Beall, not a City resident, Peace Place Director of Administration, expressed appreciation to the 

Review Committee for its efforts with regard to reviewing the applications and the City Commission for 

its efforts with regard to the opportunity to apply for funding.  Ms. Beall added that the funding would 

make a huge difference to Peace Place, children and families in the community. 

 

Rob Beall, not a City resident, expressed appreciation to the City Commission for its efforts with regard 

to funding Peace Place and considering its mission.  He explained that he is a parent of two children who 

attend Peace Place and it provides respite care for children with special needs.  Peace Place further 

provides children the ability to communicate, classroom support, IUP assistance and behavior 

intervention.  Peace Place staff analyzes behaviors, helps children interact with other children and adults, 

allows kids to mentor other children and helps build relationships.  Peace Place is held back because of 

the space limitations in the current building.  In order to continue to grow and help reach out to more 

families, Peace Place needs its own place, and the award will fund the renovation of an existing downtown 

location. 

 

1. AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN ACT (ARPA) SUB-AWARDS 

 

Finance Grant Administrator Tom Hazen reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint: 
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Mayor Kelly commented that the one thing the Commission does not want to do is second-guess the 

Review Committee’s methodology or considerations; however, it may have questions on procedure to 

clarify the thinking of the Review Committee.  He requested that Grant Administrator Hazen explain the 

ARPA application process. 

Grant Administrator Hazen explained that the main priority was maintaining transparency and 

communication between the City and the applicants. There were several ARPA applications received and 

Q&A Sessions were posted on the City’s website.  The first priority of any valid application was the 

establishment of a COVID related application and was paramount in order to be considered eligible or 

moved on for evaluation.  Grant Administrator Hazen added that he was available via telephone and email 

if applicants had a question relating to the application prior to the application closing date. 

Commissioner Wolff received clarification that Grant Administrator Hazen has already notified a couple 

of organizations that did not receive funding and will reach out to organizations that did not make it to the 

recommendation list to review why the application was not scored or did not fall within the top 15. 

Commissioner McKenney received clarification that the Committee took into consideration Commission 

priorities for funding including homeless, drug and alcohol treatment, housing and mental health services. 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that Grant Administrator Hazen, Finance Director Melissa 

Kinzler, City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson reviewed the 

recommendations from the Committee.   He inquired about the Committee selecting against funding based 

on ranking for NeighborWorks Great Falls (NWGF) and Habitat for Humanity, as well as the selected 

United Way and TBID Projects. 

Grant Administrator Hazen responded that if the Committee had decided purely on scoring, it would have 

resulted in NWGF receiving approximately $1 million of the $3 million cap.  While affordable housing is 

a priority of the Commission and grant award process, the Committee decided that a concentration of 

funds into just one priority would result in several other funding opportunities and priorities in the 

community falling short.   

The Committee had to decide where to place Habitat for Humanity after NWGF was moved down, and 

its application was approximately $200,000 over the entire project.  Its budget was not the most in-depth 
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breakdown of the project and the Committee did not see a way to break it down in such a way that it would 

fund or meet the priorities of the projects.  

United Way was on the edge of eligibility based on ranking and the TBID was within the fundable window 

after making the other two adjustments.  United Way submitted multiple applications and the Committee 

determined to fund the early education program because it was directed at an area of activity that had 

limited funding, was a good opportunity, easier to track, administer and the most effective use of funds 

for a sub award.  The TBID designed a master tourism plan for the downtown area that would maximize 

tourism into the City and was0 a great method of funding in the tourism industry for the downtown area. 

Commissioner Tryon commented that the City needs to go above and beyond with regard to being 

completely transparent with the entire ARPA application process.  He expressed concern that the funding 

selection with regard to NWGF and Habitat for Humanity has the appearance that an organization that 

scored higher in the ranking process was bumped out and an organization that would not have scored as 

high received funding.  

Grant Administrator Hazen responded that the Review Committee used as guidance the priorities of the 

Commission and City that have been in place since the discussion of what to use ARPA or CARES funds 

for first began.  When the Committee members looked at how the raw scoring fell into place, they 

determined that it was better served to meet those priorities going in a different direction. 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that the recommended awards are the approved list of 

organizations that would receive funding.  The Commission has discretion to have more discussion if need 

be; however, City staff is prepared to move forward into the formal approval process. 

Commissioner Tryon suggested that the Commission determine whether the recommendations would be 

considered as a package or individually, if other applications that did not receive funding would be 

considered, and reconsider allocating the $3 million to community partners because of the urgent needs 

of the City. 

Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson responded that this process is similar to the budget process when 

staff makes a recommendation and allocating $3 million to community partners was the consensus of the 

Commission at a previous work session. 

Commissioner Tryon commented that allocating $3 million to community partners was the consensus of 

the Commission at a previous work session; however, since that time, the costs for approved ARPA 

projects for the City have increased significantly.  One option discussed at a previous work session was 

to potentially decrease the $3 million that was previously approved for community partners.  

Mayor Kelly responded that the Commission could discuss that option at an upcoming Commission 

Meeting; however, making that change would depend on whether the majority of the Commission wants 

to go back on its commitment to the community partners. 

Commissioner McKenney inquired about the recommendation to fund the Great Falls Voyagers. 

Grant Administrator Hazen responded that tourism was identified as a priority for ARPA funds by the 

City and the Department of Treasury.  The Centene Stadium is important to the community through the 
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professional baseball, high school organizations, concerts and tourism. The stadium affected 

approximately 100,000 individuals per year according to the Voyager’s application. 

Grant Administrator Hazen expressed appreciation to the Commission for its guidance and patience over 

the course of the past 14 months. 

The Commission expressed appreciation to Grant Administrator Hazen and the Review Committee 

Members for their efforts with regard to the ARPA application review process and for all of the applicants 

who submitted applications. 

 

Mayor Kelly stated that Great Falls was one of three communities in Montana that received direct funding 

for ARPA and CARES and most other communities had to apply to access funding.  The idea that the City 

was able to control these funds locally should not be wasted and is a great opportunity for the City to 

direct funds to the needs it sees in the community.  He suggested that the funding proposals topic be added 

soon to an upcoming regular Commission meeting. 
 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Kelly adjourned the informal special work session of November 

17, 2022 at 4:56 p.m. 

 
 


